Minutes of the Southern Conference of Libraries for the 

Blind and Physically Handicapped Meeting

May 7, 2013,  Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania
Call to order: The meeting was called to order by Barbara Penegor, chairman.  Ava Smith was acting secretary.

Twelve were present: Ed Byrne (TN), Arlene Freeman (GA), Ruth Hemphill (TN), Pat Herndon (GA), Sandy Knowles (SC), Melva Medina (VA), Susan Paddock (VA), Barbara Penegor (KY), Stephanie Pierce (AR), Ava Smith (TX), Linda Stokes (GA), MaryBeth Wise (NLS), and Shellie Zeigler (MS), Ruth Evans, (AL).
Penegor announced—that if possible—all business would be completed at this meeting so that the second meeting scheduled for later in the conference would not take place.  
Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:  Barbara Penegor read the minutes from the 2012 Rhode Island meeting.  No changes or additions were made.  Linda Stokes, treasurer, gave the treasurer’s report.  Income from memberships since the last conference was $205.00.  Two items were expended since the last report.  Southern Conference disbursed $2,000.00 to provide breakfast for the first day of the Pittsburgh meeting and to cover additional meeting expenses if anything was left over from the breakfast expenses.  Thirty dollars was paid to the Georgia Secretary of State to maintain the “incorporation” of the treasury in Georgia where Stokes resides.  The balance in the treasury as of the time of the meeting was $6,144.61.  Ruth Hemphill moved, and Ava Smith seconded that both the minutes and the treasurer’s report be accepted; both reports were accepted unanimously.  Penegor reminded members that if they had not paid dues and wished to vote on any business, they needed to pay dues now.  Stokes passed out forms for dues and accepted payments.  These payments will be credited on the next treasurer’s report.
Retirements:  Two sub-regional librarians have retired since the Rhode Island meeting, and another sub-regional librarian will be retiring, soon.  Jerry Reynolds (Jacksonville, FL) retired in 2011, and Pamela Brown (Virginia Beach, VA) retired in 2012.  Linda Stokes (Savannah, GA) announced that she will be retiring later in 2013 and therefore was stepping down as Southern Conference treasurer.
New Business:  Barbara Penegor raised the question as to whether the Southern Conference listserv was still needed, especially as most members are part of the LBPH listserv.  After brief discussion, Ava Smith moved and Linda Stokes seconded that the listserv be killed.  The motion was approved unanimously.

Penegor then solicited programming ideas that the Southern Conference could sponsor for the 2014 national meeting in Oklahoma City.  Among the topics suggested were effective ways to advocate for our libraries, best practices for BARD training and outreach, and different types of shelving schema used in the network.  After more discussion, members agreed to select a topic later.

Plans for the next regional meeting in 2015 were discussed.  Barbara Penegor reported that the current conference chairs favored having all four conferences come together in one “national” meeting.  The pros and cons of a single conference meeting vs. a “national” meeting were discussed.  The pros of not having a single conference meeting included the ability to procure hotel accommodations at a more reasonable rate and being able to network with colleagues from all over the country.  Members voted to pursue 1) a biennial joint meeting with all four conferences, 2) to rotate the sites among the conferences, 3) to have a planning committee with representatives from all conferences, and 4) that all costs would have to be covered by the registration fee charged to attendees.
Resolutions:  Barbara Penegor presented proposed resolutions and called for additional ones from the floor.  Resolutions proposed by Penegor were 1) a thank you to Kathi Kappel for hosting the Pittsburgh conference; 2) commendations to NLS for a) merging Web Braille into BARD, b) putting magazines on digital cartridge, and c) developing an app for iPhones, etc.; 3) a thank you to NLS for getting the duplication-on-demand system up and running at the Multistate centers; 4) a request that NLS pursue wideband access so that books and magazines may be sent directly to patrons’ DTBMs; and 5) a request that NLS develop an online system where network staff may post patrons’ requests for book titles to be added to the catalog.  Ruth Hemphill proposed resolutions to honor the retiring sub-regional librarians; Penegor said that she had thought about doing resolutions but then thought they might not be necessary.  Ava Smith pointed out that while the retirements were known within the Southern Conference, the resolutions would be useful in notifying colleagues in the other three conferences.  Hemphill said that she would make certificates for the retirees.  Ed Byrne proposed a resolution requesting that NLS have a formal process for fielding suggestions from network staff on technology, collection development, etc.  Smith moved that all resolutions be adopted, and Byrne seconded; all resolutions were adopted, and Penegor said that she would prepare them and forward them to NLS.
Election of officers:  Because of retirements and resignations, several seats on the Executive Board were open.  Barbara Penegor presented a slate of candidates put together by Ava Smith (as Immediate Past Chairman of the Executive Board).  Ruth Hemphill moved that the slate be accepted, and Linda Stokes seconded.  The slate was approved by acclamation, as allowed by the by-laws.  The members of the new Executive Board are: Craig Hayward (NC), Chairman; Stephanie Pierce (AR), Chairman-Elect; Barbara Penegor (KY), Immediate Past Chairman; Ava Smith (TX), Secretary; Ed Byrne (TN), Treasurer; J.D. Hall (AR) and Letitia Gittens (VI), Members-at-Large. Penegor also will be in charge of resolutions.
All business completed, Penegor announced that the second meeting scheduled for later in the week would not be held.  There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Ava Smith, Acting Secretary

